

HSBC Bank Malaysia Berhad ("HSBC") Generic Terms & Conditions

(August 2019 Edition)

EFFECTIVE DATE:

- > 28 August 2019 for new customers of HSBC
- > 20 September 2019 for existing customers of HSBC as at 28 August 2019

These Generic Terms & Conditions are applicable to every account/product/service (including banking & financing facilities) opened with or provided by HSBC; and should be read together with the Specific Terms & Conditions of the relevant account/product/ service. Please take the time to read them as they are binding on you.

These Generic and Specific Terms & Conditions are available on request and on HSBC's website at <u>www.hsbc.com.my</u> (these Generic Terms & Conditions are uploaded on 28 August 2019).

Please contact your nearest HSBC branch if you require any clarification.

Thank you for banking with HSBC.



Contents

Clause headings are not to affect the interpretation of the clauses.

1.	Account Statements	15. Breach of Terms & Conditions	29. Telecommunications
2.	Consolidation & Set-Off	16. Customer Complaints	30. Indemnity from Customer
3.	Customer's Details	17. Customer's Security Duties	31. Legal Expenses
4.	Joint Accounts	18. Use of ATM Card	32. Conflict & Order of Priority
5.	Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts	19. Cheque & Cash Deposits	33. Notices
6.	Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts	20. Foreign Currency Cheques	34. No Waiver
7.	Amendment of Terms & Conditions	21. Inward Remittances	35. Illegality
8.	Financial Crime Risk Management Activity	22. Outward Remittances	36. Dormant Account
9.	Suspension/ Closure of Account	23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions	37. Fraud
10	Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information	24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions	38. Fees, Charges & Rates
11.	. Tape Recording	25. Autopay Services	39. Jurisdiction
12	. Document Management	26. Priority of Payment	40. Definitions
13	"Know Your Customer"	27. Customer's Instructions	
14.	. Tax Compliance	28. Beyond Bank's Control	





Contents

1. Account Statements

- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- 5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. Financial Crime Risk Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- 23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions
- 24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Beyond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction
- 40. Definitions

page 3

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Account Statements

 Where account statements are applicable, they are sent monthly or, at such other intervals as instructed by the Customer or as stated in the applicable Specific Terms & Conditions or account-related documentation. The Customer agrees to promptly check and reconcile the contents of each account statement and transaction record from the Bank with the Customer's own records to see if there are any errors, omissions, discrepancies or irregularities (collectively "Irregularities").

If the Customer does not notify the Bank in writing of any Irregularities within 60 days from the account statement date, the contents of the account statement including the Irregularities shall be taken to be in order and conclusively authorised by and binding on the Customer, who shall be taken to have given up any right to object or claim against the Bank for the Irregularities, and the Bank shall not be liable for the Customer's loss, if any.

Consolidation & Set-Off

- 2. If the Customer owes any debt (whether actual, contingent, present or future) to the Bank and/or HSBC Amanah Malaysia Berhad ("HSBC Amanah") (the Bank's wholly-owned subsidiary) solely or jointly with any other person including any unpaid withholding tax (collectively "Indebtedness"), the Customer agrees that the Bank may with notice to the Customer do the following:
 - (a) consolidate the credit balances in all the Customer's accounts with the Bank (where balances are in different currencies, the Bank may convert one currency to another using its spot rate of exchange on the day of conversion);
 - (b) put a hold on such amount of the credit balances which the Bank estimates in good faith to be sufficient, including taking into account exchange rate fluctuations (if applicable) of the amount of the Indebtedness plus any accruing interest or other charges;
 - (c) after the end of 7 days' prior notice, apply such credit balances (even if it involves uplifting any deposit before maturity date) against the Indebtedness (where the balances and Indebtedness are in different currencies, the Bank may convert one currency to another using its spot rate of exchange on the day of conversion); and
 - (d) the remaining credit balances, if any, shall be held on substantially the same terms as before the consolidation or on such other terms as the Bank considers appropriate in the circumstances.

The Bank's right and authorisation under this Clause shall not be affected by the Customer's death bankruptcy, insolvency, composition with other creditors or any legal proceedings against the Customer.

Customer's Details

3. The Customer agrees to promptly notify the Bank in writing of any changes in the Customer's address, telephone, mobile phone and/or facsimile number, and for a company, limited liability partnership or conventional partnership including any changes in the Customer's name and/or constitution. Pending receipt of such notice, the Bank shall send all communications to the latest address and/or number stated in the Bank's records and shall not be liable for any loss suffered by the Customer.

The Customer agrees that the Customer's account(s) shall be for its own business use only. The Customer undertakes that it shall not use its account(s) for any other purposes.

Joint Accounts

- 4. For an account opened and maintained in more than one name:
 - (i) each Customer's liabilities and obligations is joint and several and notice to one Customer shall be taken as notice to all;
 - words indicating singular in these Generic Terms & Conditions shall be read to include plural and vice versa, and reference to "Customer's signature" shall be read to include each Customer's signature;
 - (iii) a Customer shall remain bound by these Generic Terms & Conditions even if the other Customer(s) is(are) in fact not bound;
 - (iv) the Bank has the right to deal with each Customer separately on any matter including discharging any liabilities to any extent without affecting the liabilities of the other Customer(s);
 - (v) all Customers are jointly and severally liable for the use of any personal identification number (PIN) even if it was applied for by only one of the Customers;
 - (vi) in case of death of any of the Customers, the Bank shall hold the credit balances in the account to the sole order of the survivor(s) subject to the Bank's prior rights or claims, and payment to the survivor(s) is a complete discharge to the Bank
 - (vii) if any Customer withdraws his mandate for the other Customer(s) to operate the joint account, the Bank shall not be liable for any loss suffered by the Customers due to putting a hold on the joint account pending receipt of joint written instructions from all the holders of the joint account; and
 - (viii) the operation or closure of the joint account shall be based on the instruction or authorisation given by any one Customer which shall bind all Customers, and amounts payable to or collected for any one Customer may credited to the joint account.





Contents

- 1. Account Statements
- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- 5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. Financial Crime Risk Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- 23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions
- 24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Beyond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- _____
- 39. Jurisdiction
- 40. Definitions

page 4

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts

5. Where the Customer is a company or a limited liability partnership, the mandate given for opening the first account shall apply to subsequently opened account(s) of the same type unless a separate mandate is given for such subsequent account(s).

Where the Customer is a conventional partnership or other unincorporated body of persons, the liability of all partners or all office-bearers shall be joint and several, and the mandate given shall remain in force until revoked in writing even if there is any change in the name of the partnership or in the constitution of the partnership by death, bankruptcy, retirement, resignation or admission of new partner(s). The Bank has the right to treat the surviving or remaining partner(s) as having full power to carry on business and to deal with the partnership assets as if there had been no change in the partnership.

- For the avoidance of doubt, in these Generic Terms & Conditions:-
 - "Limited liability partnership" means a limited liability partnership that is registered under the Limited Liability Partnerships Act 2012.
 - "Conventional partnership" means and includes a partnership that is registered under the Registration
 of Businesses Act, 1956 (or where the partnership is based in Sabah or Sarawak, one that is registered
 under the relevant laws applicable in Sabah or Sarawak, as the case may be), and a partnership that
 is established by two or more persons for the purposes of carrying on any professional practice but is
 not registered under the Limited Liability Partnerships Act 2012.

Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts

6. The Customer shall give the Bank the names and specimen signatures of all the authorised signatories on the Bank's specimen signature cards. In case of changes to the authorised signatories, the Customer agrees to promptly notify the Bank in writing by giving a certified true copy of the relevant resolution.

The Customer agrees that the Bank has the right to reject cheques, instructions and communications with signature(s) which do not match the specimen signature(s) on record, but that the Bank also has the right to act on the same if the Bank has reasonable grounds to believe that it did in fact come from the Customer.

Amendment of Terms & Conditions

- 7. These Generic Terms & Conditions, the Specific Terms & Conditions and any of the Bank's products or services (including its features or limits) may be changed, added to, deleted, terminated or suspended (without affecting liabilities for any prior breaches) by way of prior notice given in any of the following manner:
 - (i) notice on any of the Bank's internet websites;
 - (ii) notice in the account statement;
 - (iii) notice at automated teller machines (ATM), electronic funds transfer at point of sale (EFTPOS) terminals or other electronic terminals;
 - (iv) notice at any of the Bank's branches;
 - (v) sending a notice to the Customer's address according to Clause 3 and Clause 4(i) above, such notice to take effect on the 3rd day after posting; or

(vi) any other mode the Bank views suitable.

Changes or additions which:

- impose or increase charges;
- increase the Customer's liability for losses; or
- adjust ATM card transaction limits;
- for electronic fund transfers via ATM, automated cash deposit facilities and/or telegraphic transfers, shall take effect after 30 days' prior written notice to the Customer.

The Customer shall be taken to have accepted the change(s), addition(s), deletion(s), termination or suspension unless the Customer takes positive action to close the account or terminate the service before the end of the relevant notice period. The Customer remains liable for all transactions before the closure or termination.

All other notices from the Bank can also be given in the above manner.





Contents

1. Account Statements

- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- 5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. Financial Crime Risk Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- 23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions
- 24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Beyond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction
- 40. Definitions

page 5

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Financial Crime Risk Management Activity

- 8. The terms in this Clause shall continue to apply even after the Bank ceases to provide any accounts, products and/or Services to the Customer. (Please refer to Clause 40 for the definitions applicable to this Clause.)
 - (i) The Customer acknowledges that the holding of accounts and use of products and/or Services provided by the Bank are subject to the laws of Malaysia and other relevant jurisdictions, and to the supervisory authority of Bank Negara Malaysia and other applicable Authorities in Malaysia and other relevant jurisdictions.
 - (ii) The Bank and members of the HSBC Group are required, and may take any action to meet Compliance Obligations relating to or in connection with Financial Crime Risk Management Activity. Such action may include, but is not limited to: (1) screening, intercepting and investigating any instruction, communication, drawdown request, application for any accounts, products and/or Services, or any payment sent to or by the Customer, or on the Customer's behalf, (2) investigating the source of or intended recipient of funds (3) combining Customer Information with other related information in the possession of the HSBC Group, and/or (4) making further enquiries as to the status of a person or entity, whether they are subject to a sanctions regime, or confirming the Customer's identity and status.
 - (iii) Exceptionally, such Financial Crime Risk Management Activity may lead to the Bank delaying, blocking or refusing the making or clearing of any payment, the processing of the customer instructions or application for any accounts, products and/or Services or the provision of all or part of any accounts, products and/or Services. To the extent permissible by law, neither the Bank nor any member of the HSBC Group shall be liable to the Customer or any third party for any loss (however it arose) that was suffered or incurred by the Customer or a third party, caused in whole or in part in connection with the undertaking of such Financial Crime Risk Management Activity.
 - (iv) In certain circumstances, such Financial Crime Risk Management Activity may prevent or cause a delay in the processing of certain information. Therefore, neither the Bank nor any member of the HSBC Group warrants that any information on the Bank's systems relating to any payment messages or other information and communications which are the subject of any action taken pursuant to such Financial Crime Risk Management Activity is accurate, current or up-to-date at the time it is accessed, whilst such action is being taken.
 - (v) Where the Bank or a member of the HSBC Group has suspicions regarding Financial Crime or an associated risk, the Bank may:
 - (a) be unable to provide new, or continue to provide all or part of, the accounts, products and/or Services to the Customer and reserve the right to terminate the banking relationship with the Customer;
 - (b) take actions necessary for the Bank or a member of the HSBC Group to meet the Compliance Obligations; and/or
 - (c) block or close the Customer's account(s).

Suspension/Closure of Account

- 9. The Customer acknowledges and hereby agrees that the Bank shall be entitled to, as it shall determine:
 - (i) not to carry out any instructions or (with notice to Customer, to the extend not restricted by any laws or the bank's policies) suspend the use of an account if the Bank doubts its authenticity or considers it appropriate to do so; or in the event of any dispute between the joint account holders, authorised signatories, partners (whether in respect of a conventional partnership or a limited liability partnership) or directors of a company; or if the Bank were to receive conflicting instructions from the foregoing persons; or if the Customer fails to pay any fees and charges imposed by the Bank; and/or
 - to close an account by giving 2 weeks' written notice to the Customer at the Customer's address or facsimile number according to Clause 3 and Clause 4(i) above by:
 - (a) personal delivery and shall be taken to have been received at the time of delivery;
 - (b) ordinary/registered post (either AR or non-AR registered) or courier and shall be taken to have been received on the 3rd day after posting or the 3rd day after despatch to the courier service provider, as the case may be; or
 - (c) facsimile and shall be taken to have been received at the time of transmission.





Contents

1. Account Statements

- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- 5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. Financial Crime Risk Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- 23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions
- 24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Beyond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction
- 40. Definitions

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information

- 10. The terms in this Clause shall continue to apply even after the Bank ceases to provide any accounts, products and/or Services to the Customer. (Please refer to Clause 40 for the definitions applicable to this Clause.):
 - (i) The Bank and other members of the HSBC Group may collect, use and share Customer Information. Customer Information may be requested by the Bank or on the Bank's behalf or that of the HSBC Group, and may be collected from the Customer directly, from a person acting on the Customer's behalf, from other sources (including from publically available information), and it may be generated from or combined with other information available to the Bank or any member of the HSBC Group.
 - (ii) Customer Information will be processed, transferred and disclosed by the Bank and/or members of the HSBC Group in connection with the following purposes (the "Purposes"):
 - (a) considering, at the Customer's request, whether to provide the Customer with any account, product and/or Services;
 - (b) the provision of any accounts, products and/or Services and to approve, manage, administer or effect any transactions requested or authorised by the Customer;
 - (c) meeting Compliance Obligations;
 - (d) conducting Financial Crime Risk Management Activity;
 - (e) collecting any amounts due and outstanding from the Customer;
 - (f) conducting credit checks and obtaining or providing credit references;
 - (g) taking any adverse action against the Customer, enforcing or defending the Bank's rights, or those of a member of the HSBC Group;
 - (h) for any legal process (whether by way of judicial proceedings or any other form of proceedings recognised in law) initiated by or served on, the Bank (whether or not the Bank is a party);
 - (i) for the Bank's internal operational requirements or those of the HSBC Group (including credit and risk management, system or product development and planning, insurance, audit and administrative purposes);
 - (j) maintaining the Bank's and HSBC Group's overall relationship with the Customer (including, if the Customer has not objected, marketing or promoting financial services or related products and market research);
 - (k) improving and/or furthering and marketing the provision of accounts, products and/or Services by the Bank and any member of the HSBC Group to the Customer and its Connected Person generally;
 - (I) any other purposes as may be in accordance with the Bank's general policy on disclosure of Personal Data as set out in statements, circulars, notices or other terms and conditions (including, without limitation, the Notice to Customers relating to the Personal Data Protection Act, 2010) made available by the Bank to the Customer from time to time.
 - (iii) By using any of the accounts, products and/or Services provided by the Bank, the Customer agrees that the Bank may, as necessary and appropriate for the Purposes, transfer and disclose any Customer Information to the following recipients globally (the "Recipients") (who may also subsequently process, transfer and disclose such Customer Information for the Purposes) subject at all times to any laws (including regulations, standards, industry code of practice, guidelines, obligations, and/or directives from any regulatory authorities) applicable to the financial institution:
 - (a) any member of the HSBC Group which:
 - (1) provides group management oversight of the Bank and/or global and regional support, or
 - (2) carries on business within the financial services industry, or
 - (3) is a provider of services to other members of the HSBC Group;
 - (b) any sub-contractors, agents, service providers (including but not limited to professional advisers, solicitors and auditors), or associates of the HSBC Group (including their employees, directors, officers and interns);
 - (c) any Authorities, in response to their requests;
 - (d) persons acting on the Customer's behalf, payment recipients, beneficiaries, account nominees, intermediary, correspondent and agent banks, clearing houses, clearing or settlement systems, market counterparties, upstream withholding agents, swap or trade repositories, stock exchanges, securities central depositories or depository agents, companies in which the Customer has an interest in securities (where such securities are held by the Bank or any member of the HSBC Group for the Customer);
 - (e) any party acquiring interest in, or assuming risk in, or in connection with, the accounts, products and/or Services provided by the Bank;





10.

- 1 Account Statements
- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- Corporate/Limited Liability 5. Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited 6. Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7 Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. **Financial Crime Risk** Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- 23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions
- Carrying Out Standing/ 24. Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Bevond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction
- 40. Definitions

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information (continued)

- (f) other financial institutions, credit reference agencies, credit reporting agencies registered under the Credit Reporting Agencies Act 2010 (as listed on the Bank's website at www.hsbc.com.my) or credit bureaus (including those established by Bank Negara Malaysia or any of its subsidiaries, or by any other Authorities), any insolvency department, for the purposes of obtaining or providing credit information and/or credit references;
 - (g) any third party fund manager who provides asset management services to the Customer;
 - (h) the Association of Banks in Malaysia (ABM);
 - (i) any debt collection agencies that may be appointed by the Bank;
 - (j) any governing or regulatory authority of the Customer;
 - (k) any present or prospective guarantors or security providers of the Customer;
 - any person the Bank believes in good faith to be tendering payment on the Customer's behalf; (|)wherever located, including in jurisdictions which do not have data protection laws that provide the same level of protection as Malaysia. Whether it is processed in Malaysia or overseas, in accordance with data protection legislation, Customer Information will be protected by a strict code of secrecy and security which all members of the HSBC Group, their staff and third parties are subject to. The Customer understands that the Bank or any of the Recipients will be obliged to disclose Customer Information if legally compelled to do so by any Laws.
- (iv) If the Customer has a joint account, the Bank may also disclose to any of the co-account holders, Customer Information provided to the Bank in relation to the account.
- (\vee) If the Customer is a company, limited liability partnership, conventional partnership, association or society, the Bank is authorised to provide in its sole discretion, any Customer Information on or relating to the Customer's account or any Services provided to the Customer, to any one or more of the directors, partners, office bearers, or such other persons of whom the Bank is satisfied as being members of the governing body of the Customer as the case may be irrespective of whether such persons are the authorised signatories and if they are, irrespective of their signing authority under the Customer's account or any Services provided to the Customer.
- The Customer confirms and warrants that every Connected Person whose information (including Personal (vi) Data or Tax Information) the Customer (or any other person on the Customer's behalf) provided, or will from time to time provide, to the Bank or a member of the HSBC Group, has been notified of and agreed to the provision, processing, disclosure and transfer of their information as set out in this Clause 10 before their information is provided. The Customer must at the same time advise them that they have rights of access to, and correction of, their Personal Data.
- (vii) The Customer agrees to inform the Bank promptly, and in any event, within 30 days in writing if there are any changes to Customer Information supplied to the Bank from time to time, and to respond promptly to any request from the Bank.
- (viii) Where:
 - (a) the Customer fails to provide promptly Customer Information that the Bank reasonably requested; or
 - (b) the Customer withholds or withdraws any consents that the Bank may need to process, transfer or disclose Customer Information for the Purposes (except for purposes connected with marketing or promoting products and Services to the Customer); or
 - (c) the Bank or a member of the HSBC Group has suspicions regarding Financial Crime or an associated risk; the Bank may:
 - (1) be unable to provide new, or continue to provide all or part of, the accounts, products and/or Services to the Customer and reserve the right to terminate the banking relationship with the Customer:
 - take actions necessary for the Bank or a member of the HSBC Group to meet the Compliance (2) Obligations; and/or
 - (3) close the Customer's account(s).
- (ix) The Customer acknowledges that, from time to time, the Bank may be requested to provide banker's reference to other financial institutions or other third parties about the Customer and the Customer authorises the Bank to provide such banker's reference should the Bank in its absolute discretion decide to do so, provided however that nothing herein shall be taken to impose any obligation on the Bank (whether contractual or otherwise) to provide such banker's reference.

Issued by HSBC Bank Malaysia Berhad (Company No. 127776-V)





Contents

1. Account Statements

- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- 5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. Financial Crime Risk Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- 23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions
- 24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Beyond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- _____
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction

page 8

40. Definitions

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information (continued)

- 10. (x) The Bank may use, analyse and assess Customer Information held about the Customer and the Customer's account, including the nature of the Customer's transactions, to give the Customer, information about products and Services from members of the HSBC Group and those of selected third parties which the Bank thinks may interest the Customer via telephone, mobile phone, electronic media, post or other means. The Bank may pass this information to other members of the HSBC Group so that they may do the same unless the Customer has objected to such disclosure for purposes of cross-selling. The Customer may, at any time, choose not to receive direct marketing information. The Customer needs to write to Direct Mailing Exclusion Coordinator at P.O. BOX 10244, 50912 Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia with the Customer's request and the Bank will delete the Customer's name from its direct marketing mailing lists without charge.
 - (xi) Depending on the type of data, including but not limited to Personal Data and information pertaining to the Customer's account, and where it is held, the Customer may be entitled to request details (including copies) of the information that the Bank holds about the Customer and to require the Bank to correct any inaccuracies. The Bank may charge a fee for the providing of any data. Requests for further information can be made by visiting any of the Bank's *branches to complete the data access form. For information regarding policies and practices and kinds of data held, you can contact:

Personal Data Protection Office HSBC Bank Malaysia Berhad 2 Leboh Ampang 50100 Kuala Lumpur Tel: +603 2075 3000 Email: pdpo@hsbc.com.my

*not applicable to HSBC Amanah Malaysia Berhad's mini branches.

Tape Recording

11. The Bank may choose (but is not obliged) to record the Customer's verbal instructions and/or communication with the Bank. Such recordings, being the sole property of the Bank, shall be conclusively binding on the Customer and the Bank reserves the right to destroy the recordings after such period of time it sees fit.

Document Management

- 12. The Customer acknowledges that the Bank is not obliged to provide copies of any cheques, cashier's orders, bank drafts, receipts, confirmations, advices, vouchers, documents, recordings or other items (collectively, "Documents") relating to any type of account:
 - after the Bank has completed the relevant transaction (unless the Customer has raised a complaint within 7 working days from the date of the transaction, where available and applicable);
 - after microfilming, scanning or storing in whatever medium; or
 - after the account has been closed by the Customer or by the Bank.
 - The Customer agrees that the Bank shall not be liable for any loss suffered by the Customer due to the unavailability of the Documents which have been dealt with by the Bank according to the Bank's document retention policy.

"Know Your Customer"

- 13. (i) The Customer acknowledges that the Bank is required to carry out a due diligence to identify and to find out the background of its customer. The Customer agrees to sign such declarations, do such acts and/or provide such documents requested by the Bank for this purpose within the required time period, and that not doing so may result in the Bank suspending, closing or limiting the usage of the account including but not limited to disallowing any transfer of funds to third parties. If the account is to be closed, the Bank reserves the right to return the funds in the account to the source from where it came.
 - (ii) If the Customer or a shareholder (whether direct or indirect, legal or beneficial) of the Customer is a company incorporated in a country that permits issuance of bearer shares, the Customer confirms and warrants that neither it nor such shareholder has issued any bearer shares and further undertakes that neither it nor such shareholder will issue or convert any of its shares or such shareholder's shares (as the case may be) to bearer form without the prior written consent of the Bank, failing which the Bank reserves the right to terminate the banking relationship with the Customer.





Contents

1. Account Statements

- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- 5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. Financial Crime Risk Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- 23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions
- 24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Beyond Bank's Control
- _____
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction
- 40. Definitions

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Tax Compliance

- 14. The terms in this Clause shall continue to apply even after the Bank ceases to provide any accounts, products and/or Services to the Customer. (Please refer to Clause 40 for the definitions applicable to this Clause.)
 - (i) Certain countries may have tax legislation with extra-territorial effect regardless of the Customer's or Connected Person's place of domicile, residence, citizenship or incorporation. Neither the Bank nor any member of the HSBC Group provides tax advice. The Customer is advised to seek independent legal and/or tax advice. Neither the Bank nor any member of the HSBC Group has responsibility in respect of the Customer's tax obligations in any jurisdiction which they may arise including any that may relate specifically to the opening and use of accounts, products and/or Services provided by the Bank and/or members of the HSBC Group.
 - (ii) The Customer acknowledges that the Customer is solely responsible for understanding and complying with the Customer's tax obligations (including but not limited to, tax payment or filing of returns or other required documentation relating to the payment of all relevant taxes) in all jurisdictions in which those obligations arise and relating to the opening and use of accounts, products and/or Services provided by the Bank and/or members of the HSBC Group. The Customer confirms and warrants that each Connected Person acting in their capacity as a Connected Person (and not in their personal capacity) also makes the same acknowledgement in their own regard.
 - (iii) The Customer agrees to inform the Bank promptly, and in any event, within 30 days in writing if there are any changes to Customer Information supplied to the Bank from time to time, and to respond promptly to any request from the Bank.
 - (iv) Where the Customer fails to provide promptly Customer Information that the Bank reasonably requested, the Bank may:
 - (a) be unable to provide new, or continue to provide all or part of, the accounts, products and/or Services to the Customer and reserve the right to terminate the banking relationship with the Customer;
 - (b) take actions necessary for the Bank or a member of the HSBC Group to meet the Compliance Obligations (such as that described in paragraph (v) below); and/or
 - (c) close the Customer's account(s).
 - (v) The Customer acknowledges that failure to supply promptly, the Customer's or a Connected Person's Tax Information and accompanying statements, waivers and consents, as may be requested, may result in the Bank making its own judgment with respect to the Customer's status, including whether the Customer is reportable to a Tax Authority, and may require the Bank or other persons to withhold amounts as may be legally required by any Tax Authority and paying such amounts to the appropriate Tax Authority.

Breach of Terms & Conditions

15. If the Customer does not comply with these Generic Terms & Conditions, the applicable Specific Terms & Conditions or account-related documentation, the Bank shall not be liable for any loss suffered by the Customer which arises from such non-compliance.

Customer Complaints

- 16. The Customer accepts that the complaints procedure is as follows:
 - (a) Complete and submit a Complaints Form or send a letter providing adequate details to the Bank.
 - (b) The Bank will carry out an investigation into the complaint.
 - (c) The Bank will notify the Customer of the outcome of the investigation.
 - (d) If the Customer is not satisfied with the findings of the investigation, the Customer may appeal to the Manager, Customer Experience Team and/or refer the complaint to the Ombudsman for Financial Services or Bank Negara Malaysia (as applicable).





Contents

1. Account Statements

- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- 5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. Financial Crime Risk Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- 23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions
- 24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Bevond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction
- 40. Definitions

page 10

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Customer's Security Duties

- 17. In these Generic Terms & Conditions:
 - "ATM" means automated teller machine.

"Available Balance" means funds in the account based on the Bank's records including unused overdraft limits (if any) but excluding uncleared cheques and any hold on any sums.

"Card" means ATM cards and includes credit cards when used in an ATM.

- "PIN" means personal identification number.
- The Customer agrees that:
- (a) It is the Customer's responsibility to keep all Cards, PINs, passwords, cheque books and any other means of obtaining access to accounts secure and under personal control at all times, and if the Customer fails to do so, the Bank shall not be liable for any loss suffered by the Customer. The Customer must take precautionary measures to prevent security breaches such as, but not limited to:
 - not changing the PIN or password to a number and/or name (i) which may be easy to guess such as dates of birth, telephone numbers, names, initials, etc; or (ii) which is a sequence of numbers associated with the account number;
 - not disclosing the PIN or password to anyone (including the Bank's staff) and not stating it in any instructions given to the Bank whether verbally, in writing or by facsimile;
 - never making a record of the PIN or password in a way that might be understood by someone else;
 never writing the PIN or password on the Card or account statement or anything that is connected
 - with the Bank;
 - promptly destroying any advice from the Bank concerning the PIN after receipt; and
 informing the Bank immediately if the Customer knows or suspects that someone else knows the
- PIN or password.
 (b) All transactions carried out using any Card, PIN or password shall be taken as "authorised transactions" if:
 - (i) the Card and the corresponding PIN or password was used and the security of the Bank's fund transfer system was fully functional on that day; and
 - (ii) the officers of or agents appointed by the Bank were not fraudulent or negligent in carrying out the transaction.

Use of ATM Card

- 18. (i) The Bank shall charge the following fees:
 - issuance fee for new Card;
 - annual recurring fee; and
 - replacement fee for lost or damaged Card;

the amounts are as stated for the time being in the Bank's Tariff and Charges on the Bank's website at <u>www.hsbc.com.my</u>.

- (ii) Any Card retained by the ATM or automated cash deposit facilities located:
 - within the Bank's or HSBC Amanah's premises and not collected after 2 banking days from date of retention; or
 - outside the Bank's or HSBC Amanah's premises; shall be destroyed.

Issuance fee for new Card will apply if Customer later requests for a Card.

- (iii) The Bank shall cancel any Card that has not been used to carry out a withdrawal within such period prescribed by the Bank. Issuance fee for new Card will apply if Customer later requests for a Card and such fee will be debited to the Customer's account.
- (iv) The Customer must notify the Bank immediately of any loss or theft of any Card or disclosure (or suspected disclosure) of any PIN or password. The Customer remains liable for all transactions entered into before such notification to the Bank.
- (v) All Cards remain the property of the Bank and must be surrendered by the Customer upon the Bank's request or closure of account, and returned to the Bank upon the presentation of a petition or the making of an order by a court or the passing of a resolution for the winding-up or dissolution of the Customer or the appointment of liquidator, receiver, manager, trustee or similar official of the Customer; or upon the enforcement of any distress or execution action on any of the Customer's assets; or upon the closing of the Customer's main operating account or any other accounts specified by the Customer for cash withdrawal via ATM with the Bank. The Bank has the right to withdraw, limit or prohibit the use of the Card at any time at its discretion, and if this happens, the Card will be retained by the ATM.
- (vi) The Bank has the right to allow at its discretion, any Customer to a joint account who has ceased to have joint authority to continue using the Card until the Card is surrendered to and acknowledged by the Bank in writing.





Contents

1. Account Statements

- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- 5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. Financial Crime Risk Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- 23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions
- 24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Beyond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction
- 40. Definitions
- page 11

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Use of ATM Card (continued)

- (vii) All cash withdrawals from ATM are subject to:
 - (a) a daily limit of RM5,000 or such other amount as notified by the Bank from time to time;
 - (b) charges as stated for the time being in the Bank's Tariff and Charges on the Bank's website at www.hsbc.com.my; and
 - (c) the Available Balance in the account being enough to cover both the amount to be withdrawn and the charges.
- (viii) The Customer agrees that cash withdrawals carried out at ATM outside Malaysia will be debited to the Customer's account after conversion to Ringgit Malaysia using the spot rate of exchange determined by the Bank or the relevant card scheme, as the case may be, on the date of conversion in addition to a foreign currency conversion cost of 1.00% as well as any transaction fee charged by the Bank or the relevant card scheme, as the case may be.
- (ix) The Customer acknowledges that the credit or debit balance on the ATM video screen or advice slip may be pending verification and/or clearance and cannot be taken as a conclusive statement of the account balance.
- (x) The Customer also acknowledges that ATM and other automated facilities are not currently configured for use by the print handicapped or visually impaired persons and such Customer will not hold the Bank liable for the grant of a Card to the Customer at the Customer's request and for all actions, suits, proceedings, claims, demands, losses, costs, damages and any expense which may be incurred in connection with using the Card at the ATM or other automated facilities.

Cheque & Cash Deposits

- 19. (i) The Customer agrees to follow the prescribed procedures correctly when using the automated facilities provided by the Bank for cheque and cash deposits. The Customer agrees that all uncrossed cheques should be crossed by drawing 2 parallel diagonal lines across the top left hand corner of the cheque before depositing and the Bank shall not be liable for any loss suffered by the Customer as a result of failing to do so.
 - (ii) The Customer acknowledges that all cash deposits (other than through the automated cash deposit facilities) must be handed directly to the Bank's teller. The Customer agrees not to leave cash unattended until the Bank's teller has physically accepted it and further agrees to:
 - count all cash received before leaving the counter as the Bank will not be responsible for any shortfall once the cash has been handed over to the Customer;
 - check all debit or credit transaction advices as against counter transactions;
 - and the Bank shall not be liable for any loss suffered by the Customer as a result of failing to do so. (iii) Every deposit made by whatever means, shall be taken to have been made only when verified by
 - 2 members of the Bank's staff, duly cleared and entered into the Bank's records.
 - (iv) The Customer acknowledges that the deposited amount on the video screen of the automated facilities or advice slip may be pending verification and/or clearance and cannot be taken as a conclusive statement of the account balance.
 - (v) The Customer also acknowledges that cheque and cash deposits made through the automated facilities provided by the Bank will be processed in accordance with the Bank's cut-off times as specified on the video screen of the facility and if not specified on the facility, at the Express Banking lobby of the Bank.





Contents

1. Account Statements

- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- 5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. Financial Crime Risk Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- 23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions
- 24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Beyond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction
- 40. Definitions

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Foreign Currency Cheques

20. (i) The Customer acknowledges that:

- the Bank may be subject to foreign laws when collecting foreign currency cheques on behalf of
- the Customer from a paying bank outside Malaysia ("foreign collection"); and
 the foreign laws may allow the paying bank to demand refund from the Bank within 6 years after the cheque has cleared.
- (ii) The Customer agrees:
 - that the Bank reserves the right to debit the Customer's account for the refund;
 - that the Bank shall not be liable for any loss suffered by the Customer; and
 - to indemnify the Bank against all actions, claims, demands, liabilities, losses, damages, costs and expenses of whatever nature which the Bank may sustain, suffer or incur as a result of the foreign collection. This indemnity shall continue in spite of the termination of any service and/or closure of any account.
- (iii) The Customer further acknowledges and agrees:
 - that the Bank shall be entitled to, as it sees fit, refuse to accept for collection or purchase any
 foreign currency cheque, bill or other instrument notwithstanding that there is no irregularity or
 alteration on such foreign currency cheque, bill or other instrument or that an alteration has been
 countersigned by the Customer; and
 - that the Bank shall not be liable for any loss suffered by the Customer.

Inward Remittances

- 21. The Bank reserves the right:
 - to debit the Customer's account with the same amount credited earlier, when the relevant cheque, instrument, payment order or instruction is subsequently returned unpaid or cannot be presented or cleared due to loss or destruction or misplaced in the process of presenting or, if the amount was wrongly credited in the first place, and the Bank shall not be liable for any loss suffered by the Customer;
 - to amend under advice, the pay-in-slip due to errors, wrong addition, missing items or third party account payee cheques collected in error;
 - (iii) to stop any inward remittance in favour of the Customer if the originator's information received by the Bank is incomplete, and the Bank shall not be liable to the Customer for the delay or rejection of the inward remittance.
 - (iv) to reverse any payments received through MEPS Interbank GIRO from a resident or external account for credit to the Customer's external account with the Bank, if the amount is more than RM5,000 per day and/or if it is from a non-permitted source under Exchange Control regulations.

Outward Remittances

- 22. (i) The Customer acknowledges that:
 - all applications for outward remittances (e.g. telegraphic transfers, demand drafts, cashier's orders, RENTAS, MEPS Interbank GIRO) are subject to the Bank's daily cut-off times;
 - applications for same day value are also subject to cut-off times based on the geographical location of the recipient;
 - applications for outward remittances received after the relevant cut-off time will only be processed on the next banking day; and
 - for remittances dependent on other institutions, the Bank will process the application according to the Bank's daily cut-off times and forward the same to the other institution for their processing and the Bank shall not be liable to the Customer for any delay and/or error in processing on the part of the other institution.
 - (ii) The Customer agrees that:
 - the application for telegraphic transfers or demand drafts will be carried out by the Bank in the same currency in which the Customer pays the Bank, unless the Customer specifically instructs the Bank in writing differently;
 - where applicable, if the Bank is unable to give a firm quotation for the rate of exchange, the Bank shall carry out the remittance based on a provisional rate and when the actual rate is known, any difference between the provisional rate and the actual rate shall be debited or credited to the relevant Customer's account; and
 - all charges for remittances are to be debited to the relevant Customer's account.

main

page 12



Contents

1. Account Statements

- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- 5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. Financial Crime Risk Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- 23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions
- 24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Beyond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction
- 40. Definitions

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Outward Remittances (continued)

- 22. (iii) The Bank reserves the right to draw the telegraphic transfer or the demand draft on a different place from that specified by the Customer if the Bank's operational circumstances require it.
 - (iv) The Bank has the discretion to send the telegraphic transfer literally or in cipher. The Customer acknowledges that telegraphic transfers (including demand drafts if sent on behalf of the Customer at the Customer's request), are sent at the Customer's sole risk.
 - (v) The Customer acknowledges that transfer of funds from a credit card account to any third party account through MEPS Interbank GIRO is treated as a cash advance and the relevant Cardholder Agreement applies.
 - (vi) The Customer agrees that the Bank shall not be liable to the Customer:
 - for any loss or delay which may take place in the transfer, transmission and/or application of funds; or
 - in the case of telegraphic transfers (as instructed by the Customer or deemed necessary by the Bank), for any error, omission or mutilation which may take place in the transmission of the message (literally or in cipher) or for its misinterpretation by the receiving party when received;

and the Customer agrees to indemnify the Bank against any actions, legal proceedings, claims and/ or demands that may arise in connection with such loss, delay, error, omission, mutilation and/or misinterpretation.

Carrying Out Payment/Remittance Instructions

- 23. (i) Notwithstanding any specific instruction, the Bank reserves the right to carry out the Customer's payment or remittance instructions by any method as the Bank may reasonably see fit if such instruction is unclear or for such reasons which the Bank will notify the Customer. The Customer acknowledges that any request for cancellation of a payment or remittance instruction must be made in writing and the Bank has the discretion whether or not to cancel the same if such instruction are not given by the time required by the Bank, or are unclear or for such other reasons which the Bank will notify the Customer.
 - (ii) If the Customer's payment or remittance instructions need to be carried out via a payment or clearing system operated by a third party, the Customer agrees that the Bank may use any correspondent, agent, sub-agent, agency or any other financial institution (collectively, "Intermediary"), and the Customer consents to the Bank disclosing all necessary information to the same. The Customer acknowledges that such payment or remittance less any applicable charges, shall be credited to the beneficiary's account based solely on the account number given by the Customer.
 - (iii) The Customer agrees that the Bank or relevant Intermediary shall not be liable for any failures, delays, errors, omissions, interruptions, misinterpretation or any other outcome due to the payment or remittance instructions being sent or received through whatever channels of communication.
 - (iv) The Customer consents to the Bank disclosing the Customer's name and account number in the transaction details sent to the recipient financial institution and/or the payee.

Carrying Out Standing/Periodic Instructions

- 24. (i) The Customer agrees to notify the Bank in writing or via channels made available by the Bank, of any changes or amendments to the:
 - payment amount or payment limit;
 - method of payment; and/or
 - periodicity of payment;

for standing or periodic payment instructions and subject to Clause 27 below, the Customer acknowledges that such changes or amendments shall take effect after 1 week from the Bank's receipt of such notice.

- (ii) The Customer agrees that the Bank has the discretion to terminate the standing or periodic payment instructions with regard to future payments at any time, by written notice to the Customer or after receipt of written confirmation from the payee named in the standing or periodic payment instructions that no further payment is required.
- (iii) The Customer acknowledges that the standing or periodic payment instructions will be carried out provided there are sufficient funds in the account and the Bank shall not be liable to the Customer for any missed payment due to insufficient funds.
- (iv) If the standing or periodic payment instructions are given for a payment limit, the Customer acknowledges that the Bank does not have any responsibility to verify the correctness of the amounts charged by the payee, and any disputes over the amounts are to be settled by the Customer directly with the payee.

page 13



Contents

1. Account Statements

- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- 5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. Financial Crime Risk Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- 23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions
- 24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Bevond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction
- 40. Definitions

main

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Autopay Services

- 25. In these Generic Terms & Conditions:
 - "Autopay" means batch payments using a numerically based system.
 - "Autopay In" means payments to the Customer using Autopay.
 - "Autopay Out" means payments by the Customer using Autopay.
 - "Autopay Services" means either Autopay In or Autopay Out.
 - (i) The Customer acknowledges that Autopay Services is dependent on a numerically based system and therefore the Bank is not obliged to ensure that the account/payee names given by the Customer are identical or similar to the account names in the Bank's records, and agrees that a transfer to or from an account having the same number as that given by the Customer shall be a good and complete discharge by the Bank of the Customer's instructions.
 - (ii) The Customer authorises the Bank to debit the Customer's account with the charges for Autopay Services as stated for the time being in the Bank's Tariff and Charges on the Bank's website at www.hsbc.com.my.
 - (iii) The Customer acknowledges that:
 - the Customer's instructions will be processed in accordance with the Bank's system requirement and it may not be able to process the Customer's instruction if the payment due date falls on a holiday;
 - if there is insufficient funds in the Customer's account on any occasion under Autopay Out, it will cause the Customer's instructions to be automatically cancelled;
 - Autopay Services may be terminated by the Bank at any time by giving 7 days prior written notice to the Customer.
 - (iv) The Customer acknowledges that the Bank is not liable for any loss or delay which may take place in the transfer, transmission, input and/or application of funds and the Customer agrees to indemnify the Bank against any actions, proceedings, claims, demands or liabilities which may arise in connection with such loss or delay.
 - (v) The Customer agrees to indemnify the Bank against any actions, proceedings, claims, demands, liabilities, losses, damages, costs and expenses which the Bank may incur as a result of carrying out the Customer's instructions under Autopay Services.
 - (vi) The Customer further acknowledges that if there is no transaction under Autopay Services (whether Autopay In or Autopay Out) for 15 consecutive months, the Autopay Services will be automatically deactivated and no Customer's instruction (whether Autopay In or Autopay Out) will be accepted thereafter unless and until it is reactivated by the Bank at its discretion upon written request by the Customer.

Priority of Payment

26. The Customer acknowledges and agrees that the Bank may determine the order of priority of payment from the funds of the Customer, of any cheque drawn on the Customer's account or any standing or payment instructions from the Customer as the Bank sees fit.

Customer's Instructions

27. The Customer acknowledges that the Customer's instructions may be carried out even though:

- (a) they conflict with or are inconsistent with other instructions or mandates given by the Customer to the Bank; and/or
- (b) account(s) which are for the time being in credit or overdrawn, may become or remain overdrawn as a result.

In any of the above cases, the Customer shall be liable for any resulting advance or credit facilities created subject to interest at the rate determined by the Bank, and Clause 2 above shall apply. The Customer shall ensure that there are sufficient funds in the Customer's account or prearranged credit facilities to meet all payment instructions.

All instructions by a Customer shall remain effective for the protection of the Bank for payments made or instructions carried out in good faith in spite of death, bankruptcy or winding-up or the revocation of any such instructions by any means by the Customer, until written notice with documents evidencing such death, bankruptcy, winding-up or such revocation is received by the Bank.

next





Account Statements 1

- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- 5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited 6. Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. **Financial Crime Risk** Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- Carrying Out Payment/ 23. Remittance Instructions
- 24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Bevond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Beyond Bank's Control

28. The Customer shall not hold the Bank responsible for any loss or damage which the Customer may suffer directly or indirectly relating to any service, due to any reason whatsoever including but not limited to breakdown or malfunction of the computer, its terminal connection lines, data processing system or transmission line or any other equipment whether or not belonging to the Bank, attempted or actual acts of terrorism, outbreak of epidemics, acts of God or any circumstances beyond the Bank's control.

Telecommunications

- 29. (i) Subject to Clause 30:
 - (a) at the request of the Customer, the Bank is authorised to release information relating to the Customer's account, exchange rates or interest rates (subject to fluctuation) at its discretion via telephone, telex or facsimile. Information or rates given via telephone shall not be binding on the Bank unless subsequently confirmed by the Bank in writing;
 - (b) the Customer authorises the Bank to send any account information, updates and reminders pertaining to the Customer's account via short messaging service ("SMS") or multimedia messaging service ("MMS") to the Customer's mobile phone number according to Clause 3, including outstanding balance, available balance, overdraft limit (if any) and any other updates that the Bank may make available from time to time.
 - The Bank is authorised to rely and act on the instructions received by the Bank from the Customer (ii) via telephone, mobile phone (including SMS or MMS sent from the Customer's mobile phone number according to Clause 3), telex, facsimile or other means of telecommunication ("collectively, Telecommunication Instructions") and the Customer agrees that the Bank is authorised to treat any Telecommunication Instructions which the Bank in its sole discretion believes came from the Customer (after taking reasonable steps to verify the identity of the person giving or the source of the Telecommunication Instructions) as fully authorised by the Customer and to rely and act on it, and the Bank shall not be liable for any loss suffered by the Customer if such Telecommunication Instructions did not in fact come from the Customer.

In spite of what is stated in this Clause, the Bank is not obliged to accept and act upon Telecommunication Instructions regarding:

- change in account mandate;
- change of authorised signatories;
- grant of Power of Attorney to another person or entity;
- payment instructions;
- closure of account(s) and transfer of the remaining balance.
- The Customer agrees to indemnify the Bank against all actions, claims, demands, liabilities, losses, damages, costs and expenses of whatever nature which the Bank may sustain, suffer or incur as a result of the Bank acting on the Telecommunication Instructions in good faith, and the Bank is authorised to debit any account(s) of the Customer with such sums and Clause 2 above shall apply. This indemnity shall continue in spite of any revocation of authorisation, termination of any service and/or closure of any account.
- The Bank may at its discretion, introduce further security measures to ensure, as far as possible, (iv)that the Telecommunication Instructions have been authorised by the Customer.
- The Customer may revoke the authorisation in this Clause 29(i)(a) or (b) and/or Clause 29(ii) by (v) written notice signed according to the account mandate and given to the branch of account.

Indemnity from Customer

main

- 30. The Customer shall discharge the Bank from all liabilities and indemnify the Bank against all losses, damages, fees, costs, charges, taxes, duties, imposts and expenses (including legal costs) which the Bank may sustain or incur and which have arisen either directly or indirectly in relation to the circumstances set out below, and the Bank is authorised to debit any account(s) of the Customer with such sums and Clause 2 above shall apply:
 - the maintaining of, use or purported use of the Bank's services, products or facilities and/or the Card, (a) PIN or password (i) by the Customer or (ii) by any other person who has access due to the Customer's authorisation, negligence or mistake (the Customer shall be liable for all transactions effected until the PIN has been cancelled by the Bank);
 - the Customer's breach of or non-compliance with these Generic Terms & Conditions, the applicable (b) Specific Terms & Conditions, any account-related documentation or any applicable laws and regulations;
 - the Customer's negligent acts or omissions; (c)
 - (d) the Bank accepting instructions from the Customer or which the Bank believes in good faith to have come from the Customer (whether so authorised or not) and acting or failing to act on the same, unless due to the negligence or fraud of the Bank;

40. Definitions page 15



Contents

1. Account Statements

- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- 5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. Financial Crime Risk Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- 23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions
- 24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Bevond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- _____
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction
- 40. Definitions

page 16

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Indemnity from Customer (continued)

- (e) enforcement by the Bank of its rights under these Generic Terms & Conditions, the applicable Specific Terms & Conditions or any account-related documentation;
- (f) any delay in payment or the debit or credit into the Customer's account as a result of Clause 8 and/or Clause 9(i) above.
- This indemnity shall continue in spite of the termination of any service and/or closure of any account.

Legal Expenses

- 31. The Customer agrees that:
 - (a) all legal expenses incurred by the Bank for the recovery of any amount from the Customer under any credit facilities or account shall be borne by the Customer; and
 - (b) the judgment sum shall carry interest at the existing interest rate(s) applicable to the credit facilities or account from the date of judgment to the date of full payment.

Conflict & Order of Priority

- 32. If there is any inconsistency between these Generic Terms & Conditions, the applicable Specific Terms & Conditions and any account-related/Services-related documentation, the terms and conditions shall prevail in the following order: (please refer to Clause 40 for the definition of "Services") :
 - (a) Clauses 8, 9, 10, 14 and 40 of these Generic Terms & Conditions;
 - (b) the account-related/Services-related documentation;
 - (c) the applicable Specific Terms & Conditions; and
 - (d) lastly, all the other clauses of these Generic Terms & Conditions not specified in paragraph (a) above.

Notices

- 33. Any statement, notice, communication or demand for which the manner of delivery is not specifically stated in these Generic Terms & Conditions, the applicable Specific Terms & Conditions or the Client Charter (available on the Bank's website at www.hsbc.com.my):
 - (a) that is required to be in writing, may be given by the Bank to the Customer at the Customer's address or facsimile number according to Clause 3 and Clause 4(i) above by :
 - (i) personal delivery and shall be taken to have been received at the time of delivery;
 - (ii) ordinary/registered post (either AR or non-AR registered) or courier and shall be taken to have been received on the 3rd day after posting or the 3rd day after despatch to the courier service provider, as the case may be;
 - (iii) facsimile and shall be taken to have been received at the time of transmission; or
 - (iv) posting on the Bank's website, and shall be taken to have been received immediately after such posting by the Bank.
 - (b) shall be given by the Customer to the Bank in writing by:
 - delivery; or
 - post;
 - to the branch of account, and shall be received on the day of actual receipt by the Bank.

No Waiver & No Assignment

- 34. (i) No act, omission, failure or delay by the Bank in exercising any power, right or remedy under these Generic Terms & Conditions shall be taken as a waiver by the Bank unless the waiver is confirmed by the Bank in writing. A single or partial exercise by the Bank of any power, right or remedy does not prevent further exercise or the exercise of any other power, right or remedy.
 - (ii) The Customer is not allowed to assign or transfer any of the Customer's rights or obligations to any person unless with the Bank's prior written agreement.

Illegality

main

35. Any term or condition in these Generic Terms & Conditions which is unenforceable shall not affect the remaining terms and conditions.





Contents

1. Account Statements

2. Consolidation & Set-Off

3. Customer's Details

4. Joint Accounts

5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts

6. Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts

7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions

8. Financial Crime Risk Management Activity

9. Suspension/ Closure of Account

- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management

13. "Know Your Customer"

14. Tax Compliance

15. Breach of Terms & Conditions

16. Customer Complaints

17. Customer's Security Duties

- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques

21. Inward Remittances

22. Outward Remittances

23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions

24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions

25. Autopay Services

- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Beyond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer

31. Legal Expenses

- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction
- 40. Definitions
- 40. Deminitions

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Dormant Account

- 36. (i) An account with no deposits and withdrawals for a continuous period of 12 months (excluding those initiated by the Bank) shall be classified by the Bank as dormant. An account which is dormant for a continuous period of 7 years shall be classified as unclaimed monies and dealt with in accordance with the requirements of unclaimed monies.
 - (ii) The Customer will not be able to transact on a dormant account until the Customer reactivates the account at the Bank's counter before the account is classified as unclaimed monies.

Fraud

37. The Customer agrees to co-operate with the Bank and the police in trying to recover any losses resulting from the Bank acting on instructions which the Customer subsequently informs the Bank were not in fact given or authorised by the Customer. The Customer consents to the Bank disclosing information about the Customer and/or the Customer's account to the police or other third parties including in legal proceedings, if the Bank is of the view that it will help to prevent or recover losses.

Fees, Charges & Rates

- 38. The Customer acknowledges that:-
 - (i) the applicable fees and charges are found in the Bank's Tariff and Charges on the Bank's website at <u>www.hsbc.com.my</u> (as updated from time to time) and forms part of these Generic Terms & Conditions binding on the Customer, and that the Bank reserves the right (a) to impose and/or revise such fees and charges from time to time (as updated in the Bank's Tariff and Charges on the Bank's website), and (b) to debit any account of the Customer with the applicable fees and charges; and
 - (ii) the applicable interest rates for deposits are found on the Bank's website at <u>www.hsbc.com.my</u> (as updated from time to time).

Jurisdiction

39. The Customer submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the courts in Malaysia.

Definitions

40. For the purpose of Clauses 8, 10, 14 and 32 :-

"Authorities" includes any judicial, administrative, public or regulatory body, any government, any Tax Authority, securities or futures exchange, court, central bank or law enforcement body, or any of their agents with jurisdiction over any member of the HSBC Group.

"Compliance Obligations" means obligations of the HSBC Group to comply with: (1) Laws or international guidance and internal policies or procedures, (2) any demand from Authorities or reporting, disclosure or other obligations under Laws, and/or (3) Laws requiring the Bank to verify the identity of customers.

"Connected Person" means a person or entity (other than the Customer) whose information (including Personal Data or Tax Information) is provided by, or on behalf of, the Customer to any member of the HSBC Group or which is otherwise received by any member of the HSBC Group in connection with the provision of any accounts, products and/or Services. A "Connected Person" may include, but is not limited to, any guarantor, or security provider, a shareholder, director or officer of a company, guarantor or security provider, partners of a partnership, office-bearers, any signatories, users, delegates or system administrators, any "substantial owner", "controlling person", or beneficial owner, trustee, settlor or protector of a trust, account holder of a designated account, payee of a designated payment, representative, agent or nominee of the Customer, or any other persons or entities having a relationship to the Customer (such as the Customer's buyers, suppliers and vendors) that is relevant to the Customer's relationship with the HSBC Group.

"Controlling persons" means individuals who exercise control over an entity. For a trust, these are the settlor, the trustees, the protector, the beneficiaries or class of beneficiaries, and any other individual who exercises ultimate effective control over the trust, and for entities other than a trust, these are persons in equivalent or similar positions of control.

"Customer Information" means (1) Personal Data, (2) confidential information (including information about the Customer, the Customer's accounts, transactions and use of the Bank's products and Services, and the Customer's relationships with the HSBC Group) and/or (3) Tax Information, of either the Customer or a Connected Person.

"Financial Crime" means money laundering, terrorist financing, bribery, corruption, tax evasion, fraud, evasion of economic or trade sanctions, and/or any acts or attempts to circumvent or violate any Laws relating to these matters.



next

back

page 17



Contents

1. Account Statements

- 2. Consolidation & Set-Off
- 3. Customer's Details
- 4. Joint Accounts
- 5. Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Accounts
- Operation of Corporate/Limited Liability Partnership/Conventional Partnership Accounts
- 7. Amendment of Terms & Conditions
- 8. Financial Crime Risk Management Activity
- 9. Suspension/ Closure of Account
- 10. Collection, Processing and Sharing of Customer Information
- 11. Tape Recording
- 12. Document Management
- 13. "Know Your Customer"
- 14. Tax Compliance
- 15. Breach of Terms & Conditions
- 16. Customer Complaints
- 17. Customer's Security Duties
- 18. Use of ATM Card
- 19. Cheque & Cash Deposits
- 20. Foreign Currency Cheques
- 21. Inward Remittances
- 22. Outward Remittances
- 23. Carrying Out Payment/ Remittance Instructions
- 24. Carrying Out Standing/ Periodic Instructions
- 25. Autopay Services
- 26. Priority of Payment
- 27. Customer's Instructions
- 28. Beyond Bank's Control
- 29. Telecommunications
- 30. Indemnity from Customer
- 31. Legal Expenses
- 32. Conflict & Order of Priority
- 33. Notices
- 34. No Waiver
- 35. Illegality
- 36. Dormant Account
- 37. Fraud
- 38. Fees, Charges & Rates
- 39. Jurisdiction
- 40. Definitions
- page 18

Issued by HSBC Bank Malaysia Berhad (Company No. 127776-V)

main

Generic Terms & Conditions (August 2019 Edition)

Definitions (continued)

"Financial Crime Risk Management Activity" means detection, investigation, reporting and prevention of Financial Crime.

"HSBC Group" means HSBC Holdings plc, its affiliates, subsidiaries, associated entities and any of their branches and offices (together or individually), and "member(s) of the HSBC Group" has the same meaning.

"Laws" include any local or foreign law, regulation, judgment or court order, voluntary code, sanctions regime, agreement between any member of the HSBC Group and an Authority, or agreement or treaty between Authorities and applicable to the Bank or a member of the HSBC Group.

"Personal Data" means any information relating to an individual from which the individual can be identified including any expression of opinion about the individual.

"Services" includes financing and banking facilities, and other banking services.

"Substantial owners" means any individuals entitled to more than 10% of the profits of or with an interest of more than 10% in an entity either directly or indirectly.

"Tax Authority" means local or foreign tax, revenue or monetary authorities.

"Tax Certification Forms" means any forms or other documentation as may be issued or required by a Tax Authority or by the Bank from time to time to confirm the tax status of the Customer or of a Connected Person.

"Tax Information" means documentation or information about the Customer's tax status and the tax status of any owner, "controlling person", "substantial owner" or beneficial owner of the Customer, that the Bank considers, acting reasonably, is needed to comply (or demonstrate compliance, or avoid noncompliance) with any member of the HSBC Group's obligations to any Tax Authority. "Tax Information" includes, but is not limited to, information about: tax residence and/or place of organisation (as applicable), tax domicile, tax identification number, Tax Certification Forms, certain Personal Data (including name(s), residential address(es), age, date of birth, place of birth, nationality, citizenship).